Alverdiscott and Huntshaw Parish Council

Clerk:  Alan Matthewman

26 Fairways View, High Bickington EX37 9BZ

01769 560740   07720 301894

Minutes of the Annual Parish Council Meeting

Thursday 16th May 2024 at 7.30 pm in

The Village Hall, Alverdiscott
Members Present

Cllr Graham White (in the Chair), Cllrs J.White, G Ross, Caroline Lewis, Paul Matthews, Helen Bolton, Liz Meaney
Also Present: Cllr Thomas Elliott (Torridge DC)

Alan Matthewman (Parish Clerk)

1 member of the public

24-05
-1: 
Cllr G. White opened the meeting and asked for any nominations for the Chair of the council. On enquiry Cllr G. White confirmed that he was willing to stand for a further period of one year, but would not be standing after this time. Proposed by Cllr J.White, seconded by Cllr Helen Bolton that Cllr G. White be elected to serve as chair of the council for the coming year. Confirmed unanimously
-2:
To appoint a deputy chair of the Council for the year 2024-25. 





Cllr G White proposed and Cllr Helen Bolton seconded that Cllr Lewis continue as Vice-Chair of the Council for the coming year. Approved unanimously.
-3:
To receive consent of both the above to serve as councillors and in the position of officers as agreed above. Both elected councillors signed consent to serve notices which were countersigned by the clerk.
-4:
To receive information from District and County Councillors. Cllr Elliott gave a brief review of developments at TDC, See summary report at Appendix A. 




The chair briefly referred to a report provided to the council by DCC councillor Linda Hellyer. She reported that a substantial area of financial risk had been resolved. Because of the rapid and uncontrolled growth of expenditure on Childrens’ care, all councils had been instructed to keep this expenditure “off the books”. In Devon’s case this had led to an unmanageable debt of £163 million being developed. As part of the new year review the government had contributed £95 million to writing down the debt and DCC had transferred £20 Million from reserves. The remaining £48 million would be written down by DCC transferring £5 a year for the next 9 years.. Although these numbers were considerable they were at least deemed to be manageable. 




Cllr Elliott left the meeting at 7.50pm
-5:
Any other matters raised by the public. None were raised
-6:

Apologies for absence –Cllr Linda Hellyer (DCC), Cllr R. Lock (Torridge DC), Cllr B Hardwicke
-7.
Declarations of Interest – to receive any Personal and/or Prejudicial interests from 
Councillors regarding matters due to be discussed. None Declared
-8: 
Urgent Matters at the discretion of the Chair.  All councillors had received advice regarding meetings to be held by X-Links. It was noted that printed copies of documentation would be made available to interested parties. The Clerk was asked to obtain copies when they were available.. There were rumours abounding that land had been purchased already, although there seemed to be little real evidence.
-9.
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Thursday 21st March 2024

All accepted them as a full and accurate description of the proceedings
-10:
Matters arising from the Minutes of that Parish Council Meeting 

Nothing had been heard from Linda Hellyer regarding the Road Warden Scheme.
-11:
Finance:


A:
Declaration that the council of Alverdiscott and Huntshaw consider the council to be an exempt council by virtue of the fact that both income and expenditure are less than the current £25000 limit and to instruct the Clerk to forward the certificate, duly signed, to the external auditor PKF Littlejohn
B:  
The Annual Governance Statement and the Internal Audit Statement as provided by the Auditor were considered and all members of the council present agreed with the statements and authorised the documents to be signed where appropriate by the Chair, The RFO and the Proper Officer.  

C:
The documents for the exercise of public rights was signed with the opening date of the period being set at 3rd June and agreed that it would be posted on the due date.


D:
The accounting statement, which apart from the asset register which reflected the purchase of the defibrillator, entirely balanced with the accounts previously approved. The figures were unconditionally approved.



















-12:
Planning


Only one planning notification had been progressed and replied to. Most outstanding issues had been approved. Cllr J.White continued to update the spreadsheet. One outstanding issue was the proposed TDC Waste Vehicle Storage at East-the Water. The original site was not available so they have moved the proposed location and they will only site vehicle storage and maintenance as well as admin control. The issue for the council was the amount of traffic and the size and state of the road.


On the Eddie Staines dispute, an objection had been submitted to Grant McGill, the enforcement officer, about the clear expansion activity into non-approved areas which process is now moving forward.


Finally he raised the issue of the deal signed by the council with original development of Gammaton Solar Farm which was now going ahead with a different contractor. Notionally the figure was estimated at £1000 per KWHr of developed capacity, which would total around £40,000, The chair undertook to find the original contract and approach the company to confirm they were still committed to the agreement. Cllr J.White suggested that they consider the creation of a wealth investment fund that would enable income to be released over time.
-13: 
Approval for payments due:

SLCC Subscription – £ 22.90

DALC Membership £132.00 plus VAT £19.90
Internal Auditor  £25.47
Grants  £2200.00
Cllr White presented the above items to be approved for payment. The first three had been approved at previous meetings, and the grants were a repeat of previous decisions and were accepted as still being necessary and appropriate. Payment was proposed by Cllr J Wite and seconded by Cllr H. Bolton and approved unanimously
13
Correspondence: All significant issues covered above.
Meeting closed at 8.40 pm

Date of next meeting, 7:30pm, Thursday 18th July 2024 at Huntshaw Hall
Graham Smith
Chair of the Council

16th May 2024

Appendix A: Report to Council by Councillor Thomas Elliott (Torridge DC)

Heritage harbour
As some of you will be aware, Bideford harbour was granted heritage status back in January. 

The maritime heritage harbour trust includes 9 other ports and 3 inland ports.

 The area covered by the heritage status, is from Northam burrows through Bideford all the way to RHS Rosemoor. 

It brings national recognition and 12 other organisations with circa to 2,000 members.

The aim is to promote visits to museums and heritage buildings

Update on enforcement

Update from planning manager on enforcement following from meeting in December.

 Currently 97 enforcement cases were opened for 2024 alone, currently in total there are 332 open cases with the aim to bring this down to about 200 on average. 

The 6 month temporary enforcement officer had a huge benefit, allowing them to close 305 cases in the period and also learn different practises used by other councils that the temporary officer had worked with. 

Since December they have closed 228 cases. 

Over the last 4 years, appeals from enforcement cases have fallen in Torridges favour by 100%.

Grounds maintenance
We had the first 2 year review of the grounds maintenance since taking it in-house back in 2022. Complaints have reduced significantly. 

The estate is being managed more efficiently due to the round scheduling implemented by the manager. 

They have now got a budget set for the resources required to provide a good standard of service. 

During the summer, they hire a seasonal worker to help cover holiday and sickness.

Current worker set up is 3 crews. Rural round, town round and shrub round. 

Only purchasing perennials, lowers the ongoing bed maintenance, purchase of a shredder to shred own waste to create own compost and reduce costs. 

Bio diversity sites (6) are being identified and will be maintained. 

Will be increasing the uses of Victoria park greenhouses, number of plants they take cutting and saplings from rose stock to grow our own to a degree. 

Anyone with more interest in this, if you watch the YouTube of internal overview and scrutiny, Richard Haste our head of operational services gave a very good in depth presentation on it all.

CLLR Thomas Elliott (Torridge DC)
Appendix B: Report to Council by Councillor Linda Hellyer (Devon CC)

Report for Alverdiscott and Huntshaw Parish Council from County Councillor Linda Hellyer

May 2024
At the beginning of the month, DCC and Torbay council formally submitted a joint proposal for a combined Devon and Torbay Combined County authority (CCA) to the Secretary of State for Levelling up Housing and Communities. If this is agreed by the Secretary of State, the formation of a Devon and Torbay CCA would oversee a raft of new decision-making powers and funding devolved to Devon and Torbay from Whitehall.  It will mean that important decisions can be made locally concerning Adult Education, Transport, Housing, and the Environment.

The two councils hope for a quick and positive response from the government this month, with draft regulations to create the CCA being made over the summer and the first meeting being held in the autumn.

I think I have told you previously that Dcc was negotiating with central government through the safety valve agreement for money towards our SEND deficit (education costs for children with special needs and disabilities).  By the end of this financial year that deficit is expected to be £163million. Through the safety valve agreement, DCC have been awarded £95million, which was more than we anticipated.  As part of the agreement, Dcc has taken £20millon from reserves and will put in £5million in each financial year for 9 years and look to cut costs.

Because Dcc got more money than expected they have been able to put in another £10million for Climate change, transport and the environment. 

Please feel free to contact me between meetings.

Linda.hellyer@devon.gov.uk
Telephone 07828758360

